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LITTLE ROCK – The Arkansas Biosciences Institute (ABI) has secured more than a billion dollars in research funding since it was created about 25 years ago, its directors announced at a recent meeting.

They emphasized that the billion dollars did not come from a government appropriation or a large grant that designated a portion to every state. The total amount was secured through competitive applications made by Arkansas researchers to the national organizations such as the National Institutes of Health and the National Science Foundation, or grants from the United States Department of Agriculture.


Arkansas had been one of 46 states that sued the country’s four major tobacco companies, seeking compensation for the costs of treating people whose health was harmed by smoking. In 1998 a settlement was announced that restricted cigarette advertising, marketing and sponsorships. Also, the tobacco companies agreed to pay the states $206 billion over 25 years.


Arkansas received about $62 million a year at the beginning of the settlement. Last year Arkansas received $47 million, bringing the state’s total proceeds of settling the lawsuit to more than $1.4 billion. ABI receives from $10 million to $12 million a year from the settlement, which was not counted toward the billion dollars in total research grants.

Officials calculate that for every dollar invested in ABI, the institute generates a return of about five dollars. For example, in fiscal 2024 the institute had a budget of $11.5 million and it brought in $61 million in research funding from out of state.

Arkansas citizens approved the creation of ABI when they passed a referendum in 2000 by a vote of 64 percent in favor of the Tobacco Settlement Proceeds Act. Of all the states that received settlement money from the tobacco companies, Arkansas was unique in how it chose to spend the funds in that we voted to dedicate all the proceeds to health-related programs.

In 2001 the legislature appropriated money from the tobacco settlement for seven health-related programs, including for operations of the newly-created ABI. In addition to the research institute, other programs benefit minority, elderly and under-served populations. Revenue went to an expansion of Medicaid.
The goal of ABI is to promote public health through biomedical and agricultural research. Five campuses have a role. They are Arkansas State University in Jonesboro, the University of Arkansas Division of Agriculture, the University of Arkansas at Fayetteville, the University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences and the Arkansas Children’s Hospital Research Institute.
ABI conducts agricultural research with medical implications, as well as bioengineering research that expands genetic knowledge in medical fields. Some research is tobacco-related with applications in behavioral, diagnostic and therapeutic fields. Other research focuses on nutrition, and other projects are aimed at preventing and treating cancer. 
At the annual meeting the institute’s director remarked on the importance of surpassing a billion dollars in research funding, saying “this milestone is about honoring the vision of Arkansas voters who overwhelmingly supported this initiative.”

He said the milestone indicated that the institute was committed to being good stewards of the trust shown by Arkansas voters in 2000 when they approved funding of biomedical research.
